Translated from the original Hebrew by Adalah. Dr. Shlomo Cohen is the former President of the Israeli Bar Association.
Dr. Shlomo Cohen & Co.

Attorneys at Law

January 27, 2008

For the attention of Mr. Meni Mazuz

Attorney General

Ministry of Justice

29, Salah al-Din Street 

Jerusalem 31010

Via fax

Dear Mr. Mazuz,

Re: The Mahash Report – The October 2000 events

Unfortunately, with your decision in the above matter, you are approving the misconduct and severe miscarriage of justice that Mahash has set the stage for. Instead of striving to eradicate this ugly stain that tarnishes Israeli law, you are perpetuating it.

Your decision is laden with difficulties. You take for granted that a criminal event can only be investigated in pristine conditions, and if it becomes impossible to completely seal off the scene when fatal events occur and conduct the investigation in real time, then you no longer deem it necessary to pursue further investigation. You mention without questioning it the fact that Mahash did not investigate the incident immediately, but rather awaited the conclusions of the state commission of inquiry that was established for this purpose. Was it not clear that when thirteen citizens are killed by police fire during demonstrations – disorderly as they may be – then the incident must be investigated urgently and meticulously without delay?

Neither the Mahash’s report nor your decision make any real reference to the criminal liability of the commanders implicated in the various incidents. Even if it is difficult to connect a certain shooter to a certain victim, does the person who sanctioned or ordered the use of live ammunition against civilian demonstrators not bear any responsibility? Hiding behind “operational considerations” and the claim (which was neither verified nor proven) of an “error in judgment” – as opposed to intent or wide-ranging negligence – merely serves to show that rigorous practices that occasionally serve our forces in the occupied territories have trickled over the boundaries of the Green Line (as far as Arabs are concerned).

Worst of all, you ignore the cumulative circumstances that point to Mahash’s tendency to cover up the facts, primarily when it refrained from taking ballistic samples from the weapons used during the various incidents immediately, shortly, or even long after the incidents themselves took place. This is a blatant omission – a failure that reflects a clear intent to avoid revealing the truth. Why do you condone this failure, even long after the incidents took place?
Your conclusion that there is not enough evidence to initiate criminal proceedings as a result of these grievous incidents is not only tantamount to a terrible failure, but is the most unambiguous demonstration of Mahash’s monumental oversight. The department whose job it is to expose police misconduct has become nothing more than a means to cover-up such misconduct. Why is there no evidence?

In the circumstances, it is difficult to criticize the families of the victims who refused to cooperate with the investigations. They knew in advance what you are making blatant yet again – namely that in all matters pertaining to police misconduct in general, and against Arabs in particular, Israel’s law enforcement system is not trustworthy.

Yours sincerely,

Dr. Shlomo Cohen

Advocate

